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Editor: Rosie Etheridge        Newsletter No 78        Autumn 2017 

EDITOR’S REPORT 

We hope you have had a good spring and summer. We have had the usual mixed bunch of summer weather, but 

fortunately the sun shone on many of our outdoor events. This year’s field trip, based near Peterborough in 

Cambridgeshire, was much enjoyed by all those who attended. You can read an illustrated account of the trip on our 

website: http://www.harrownaturalhistory.org.uk/ 

In November we have our AGM, when we elect / re-elect our 

committee. Unfortunately two members have had to drop out this 

year because of ill-health, so we would welcome new recruits. Brian 

and I joined the committee last year and have found it very 

enjoyable. We meet every other month, everyone is very friendly, 

and this year we even had a committee outing. We hired a boat on 

the canal at Rickmansworth and Brian was in his element helping to 

work the lock gates. If there is sufficient interest we may organise a 

similar trip or trips for society members next summer.  

We have some interesting talks lined up for our evening meetings so 

we hope to see you there. 

SAD NEWS 

We are very sorry to report the loss of two of our members, Jill Lewis and Norman Sartin. 

DR GILLIAN LEWIS (Jill) 1929-2017 

Jill Lewis died on the 31st March. She was for many years an active member of the Society and it is due to her links 

with All Saints’ Church that we are able to hold our evening meetings at The Blackwell Hall.   

Jill's lifelong interest in nature led her to become the Churchyard Warden at All Saints, through which she became 

involved with the Harrow Nature Conservation Forum. She spent most Saturday mornings tidying and weeding the 

churchyard. It is due to her that it is so lovely, with a carpet of primroses and Wood anemones. She worked hard to 

make sure that it was not cut before the seeds had set. She also helped at Bentley Old Vicarage reserve.  We are 

thankful for all that she contributed over the years. 

NORMAN SARTIN 1935-2017 

Norman has been described as a wonderful gentleman with a great sense of humour. He loved the countryside and 

was interested in all aspects of natural history. Norman was an active and popular member of the society, regularly 

attending walks, talks and field trips with his wife Marian. His health began to fail a few years ago, but Marian 

ensured that he was able to attend meetings whenever he was well enough. We last saw him at our Bee Walk on 1st 

June, which was in fact his 82nd birthday. Norman passed away on 27th July. He will be greatly missed. Our thoughts 

are with Marian at this sad time. 

http://www.harrownaturalhistory.org.uk/
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REPORTS ON OUTSIDE EVENTS 

SATURDAY 15th APRIL – BLUEBELLS IN PEAR WOOD 

Fifteen people came on our annual guided walk. The bluebells were in full flower and 

the wood was carpeted with them and looked fabulous.  We also made a diversion to 

the orchard to look at the apple blossom (see picture). Fortunately the sun shone and 

seven or eight species of butterfly were seen, along with half a dozen lesser stag 

beetles. The air was full of bird song, including chiff-chaffs and black caps. 

Claire Abbott 

SATURDAY 29th APRIL – BUTTERFLIES AND BLUEBELLS IN STANMORE COUNTRY PARK 

We had an interesting walk through Stanmore Country Park and Wood Farm. We saw an Orange Tip, a Small White 

and a Peacock Butterfly (see picture), and Buff-Tailed and Tree Bumble Bees. 

There were many plants in flower including Bluebells, Bugle, Cuckoo Flower, Garlic 

Mustard, Hoary Cress and Horseradish. Cuckoo Flower and Garlic Mustard are 

favourite food-plants of the Orange Tip caterpillars. In addition we spotted two galls: 

an Oak Apple (see picture) and a Robin’s Pincushion. 

Rosie Etheridge 

 

THURSDAY 4TH MAY 2017 – MORNING WALK FOR BIRDSONG AT BENTLEY PRIORY 

Just four members were present for this annual event, together with Bob Husband, Leader of the Mill Hill RSPB 

Group, whose expertise was invaluable on this walk. 

This year we started from Masefield Avenue due the improved access 

from there now. At Summer House Lake we saw Canada Geese, 

Mallard, Coot, Moorhen and a Cormorant (see picture). A drake 

Mandarin flew over and a pair of Grey Wagtails were nesting in the 

machinery housing by the dam. 

Our route then went to the Deer Park via the Green Sward and 

continued along the path to the Meadow and Boot Pond, returning 

along the perimeter path. The following birds were heard singing or 

calling:- 

Woodpigeon, Green Woodpecker, Great Spotted Woodpecker, 

Parakeet, Jackdaw, Goldcrest, Blue Tit, Great Tit, Coal Tit, 

Chiffchaff, Blackcap, Garden Warbler, Whitethroat, Nuthatch, 

Wren, Blackbird, Robin, Dunnock, Chaffinch, Greenfinch and 

Goldfinch. 

We saw both Buzzard and Red Kite flying overhead and other birds 

seen were Crow, Jay, Starling, Stock Dove and Long-tailed Tit, making a 

total of 35 species observed today. A pair of Fallow Deer were also seen. 

The following plants were also noted:- 

Cuckoo Flower, Marsh Marigold, Comfrey, Garlic Mustard, Cowslip, Lesser Celandine, Red Campion, 

Goldilocks, Greater Stitchwort, Bluebell, Cow Parsley, Ransoms, Bugle, Sanicle and Herb Bennet.  

Brian Hunter 
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MONDAY 8TH MAY – EVENING WALK AT WOOD FARM 

Thirteen of us met outside The Old Dairy Visitors’ Centre at 7.30 pm. Claire Abbott had kindly opened The Old Dairy 

for us and John stayed behind to welcome people with a drink and biscuits as they returned from their walk. Several 

people had come via The Stanmore Society and were interested to walk around Wood Farm. We walked towards the 

View Point and The Shard was brightly lit by the setting sun.  The flowers were looking 

good and the paths meant that various length walks were possibly. Some of us walked 

the whole new Wood Farm loop. Claire, Rosemary and Wendy made a later trip for bats 

down to the new pond and recorded a Noctule Bat. Wendy also spotted some hoverfly 

larvae on the nettles by the Old Dairy (see picture). 

John has been looking at the Pet Grave stones by the Old Dairy and has come to the conclusion that they were the 

animals of the Keyser family who live at Warren House in the 19th century. The name on two of them was one of the 

married Keyser daughters. Their father Sir Charles founded the Colne Valley Water Company to bring clean water to 

this part of Middx. The grave stones (who but a wealthy family could afford them) John thinks were originally at 

Warren House and the subsequent owners moved them over when Wood Farm was built. 

Margaret Huitson 

FRIDAY 12TH MAY – WALK IN SHENLEY PARK 

Ten of us met in the car park and we decided to start by exploring the orchard. Much of the blossom was going over, 

but one or two trees were still looking magnificent and a few cowslips were still in flower. The grass had been left 

uncut and the Meadow Foxtail grass was in its prime, together with some Glaucous Sedge. 

We lunched in the cafe and then set off to visit the walled garden in the hope of seeing some bees. Alas, we found a 

sign on the gate saying that the garden was closed - because of a large swarm of bees! This seemed slightly ironic. 

Instead we went to see the rabbits and guinea pigs and some members had fun feeding the animals with dandelion 

leaves. We also looked at the pond, which was home to at least three Mirror Carps. The pond-side vegetation 

included Ragged Robin and Marsh Marigolds. 

Finally some of us took a walk along the perimeter of the site and admired the view of St 

Albans Cathedral in the distance. There were some fine specimens of Spindle and Guelder 

Rose along by the path. 

I had not been to Shenley Park before and I found it a very attractive and interesting place. 

We saw nearly 50 different species of wild flowers, none of them rare but it was good to 

see so many. We also saw a Red Kite and some Gold Finches (see picture on right) 

.Rosie Etheridge 

MONDAY 12TH JUNE – EVENING WALK IN RUISLIP WOODS 

Eight of us met in the evening for our walk around the woods – a lovely fine evening for once. It was the first day of 

new parking regulations at the Lido which means that in the future unless you are a Hillingdon resident and have a 

Hillingdon First Card you will have to pay the flat charge of £5 to use the Lido Car Park. 

Elizabeth Stainthorpe led the walk as Brian Hunter was on the trail of an Elegant Tern which 

had been brought to the UK by the westerly gales. It was first seen off Hayling Island and 

Brian eventually caught up with it in Pagham Harbour. Meanwhile we saw Common Terns 

fishing at the Lido. There were also numbers of Swifts and House Martins making the most of 

the evening.  We made a circuit returning through Poor’s Field. There were lots of bees on 

the Bramble flowers which seem to be doing very well this year. Song Thrushes were singing 

and it was good to watch a family of Long Tail Tits flying in and out of some Birch trees.  It 

was a pleasant evening to be out and refreshments at The Water’s Edge were enjoyed afterwards. 

Margaret Huitson 
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SATURDAY 17TH JUNE – WILDLIFE IN PEAR WOOD 

The walk was very enjoyable. We visited the Scrape, Ten Acre Field (TAF), the 

Orchard and the Lake. At the lake there were many fishermen having a fishing 

competition. We saw some super dragonflies. There were about three male 

Broad Bodied Chasers and one female. They are very different in colour. The male 

is bright blue and the female is bright yellow (see picture on 

right). She was laying eggs in the Scrape. We also saw a Four 

Spotted Chaser and a Southern Hawker. These were mostly at 

the Scrape but there were also some dragonflies in TAF where 

we went for a sit down.  And there were lots of damselflies about. John was pleased to see some 

Nettle-tap micro-moths (see picture on left) and we saw some Peacock Butterfly caterpillars on 

the nettles in the orchard. 

Claire Abbott 

 

SATURDAY 8TH JULY - SUMMER BUTTERFLIES AND FLOWERS IN STANMORE COUNTRY PARK 

Unfortunately John was not able to lead the walk as he was “enjoying” a short spell in our local Hospital (and being 

treated very well).  It was a lovely day weather-wise, sunny but with a breeze perhaps not ideal for butterflies as we 

got towards higher ground. I arrived with my daughter Sarah not knowing quite who to expect. I was pleased to find 

that Peter Elton had unlocked the gate and Dick Middlelton from Butterfly Conservation was there. He is a good 

lepidopterist (as well as a keen birdwatcher).  A few more people arrived and we set off immediately seeing 

butterflies at the bottom of the new ride and so we headed up there. A fresh Small 

Copper was a pleasing find. In all we saw all the butterflies we expected (13).  

 We could not resist heading up to Wood Farm through the colourful flower mix at 

the top. The drifts of white Dittander further down were particularly striking.   A 

good morning and John was pleased (if slightly peeved we’d ventured out of the 

Country Park) to hear what we had seen. 

Butterflies seen: Gatekeeper; Meadow Brown; Comma; Small Skipper (see picture); 

Small Copper; Ringlet; Large White; Green-veined White; Small White; Red Admiral; 

Small Tortoiseshell; Marbled White and Speckled Wood. 

Margaret Huitson 

 

MONDAY 10TH JULY – EVENING WALK IN BENTLEY OLD VICARAGE RESERVE  

About a dozen of us met at 7.30 pm – the weather remained fine although rain had been 

threatened. Jane took us for a walk round the reserve first and we saw the Lesser 

Periwinkle ground cover (Vinca minor) and the large leaves of the Winter Heliotrope 

(Petasites fragrans – see picture) presumably remnants of the old Vicarage Gardens. At 

least one Song Thrush was singing in the tree tops.  

After that we repaired to the benches by the pond to await the bats. The large Dragonfly 

had by now retired.  Wendy and Simon soon identified a Soprano pipistrelle bat and we all 

had good sightings (and heard via the bat detectors) more Soprano and Common 

pipistrelles. A very pleasant way to spend an evening. 

Margaret Huitson 
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FRIDAY 14th JULY – NATURE WALK IN THE ASRIDGE ESTATE 

It was a fine day when a small party of us met outside the visitor centre at the National Trust Ashridge estate. The 

centre is situated on the edge of the green on which the Bridgewater monument stands. This was erected in 1832 to 

commemorate the third Duke of Bridgewater “the Father of Inland Waterways”, famous for building canals to 

transport coal from his mines in the north to the rest of the country. The monument stands at the top of Monument 

Drive. Ashridge House, now a business management college, is at the other end . 

We started our walk in the far corner of the green, down Duncombe Terrace. After about 100 yards, just before the 

wooden bridge over a sunken track, we turned right onto a path into the woodland, some areas of which are SSSIs 

because of the diversity of wildlife. Although much of Ashridge is known for its beech trees, in this area there is a 

greater variety including birch, hazel, hornbeam, oak, and sweet chestnut  

Turning left and then right we followed a path along which had been planted snowberry bushes 

(Symphoricarpos albus) which were used as cover for game birds when the estate was in private 

ownership. Another right-hand turn brought us to an area of fir and pine trees, originally planted 

for timber. The area on the right, called Sallow Copse, is separated from Pitstone Common by a 

medieval earth bank. 

Turning left again we were on a path leading back to Monument Drive, at the end of which is 

Clickmere Pond. This is a dew pond but unfortunately it was rather overgrown, not a lot of water 

being visible. There is a platform which is used by schools for pond dipping. 

When we started the walk we thought we were too late to see much in the way of wild 

flowers, but we managed to identify silverweed, enchanters nightshade, self-heal, wood 

pepper, honeysuckle, bird’sfoot trefoil, wood mint, wood avens and wood sorrel. Most 

birds were identified by sound rather than sight, for example green woodpecker, 

blackcap, wren, blackbird, wood pigeon, and nuthatch. Various other sightings on the way 

included bracket fungi, several ringlet and speckled wood butterflies and a couple of black 

beetles.  

We ended the morning by driving on to Potten End where, in a little cafe set in a plant nursery, they serve delicious 

soups with a cheese scone, which everyone seemed to enjoy. 

 Charles and Pamela Davies 

The monument is open weekends and bank holidays. There are some good views from the top If you can manage the 

170 plus steps.  

THURSDAY 1ST JUNE AND 10TH AUGUST – BEE WALKS AT THE GRIMSDYKE HOTEL 

Once again we joined with the Friends of the Earth to take part in the Great British Bee Count. At our June event we 

had over 20 enthusiastic participants and there were about 15 people at the August meeting. We met at the 

Grimsdyke Hotel and Helenka, the head gardener, kindly allowed us to walk through her flower and vegetable 

gardens while we looked for bees. We also visited Lady Gilbert’s Orchard. 

In June we saw Honeybees and six species of Bumblebee: Early, Garden, Tree, Red-tailed, 

Common Carder and Buff-tailed. In August there were plenty of Honeybees, but only 

Common Carder and Buff-tailed Bumblebees. 

We also saw some solitary mining bees. In June we were delighted to spot some Ashy Mining 

Bees Andrena cineraria (see picture) and there was another Andrena species present on both 

occasions. In August we saw lots of tiny Furrow Bees, impossible to identify in the field. 
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In August we admired Helenka’s beautiful wildflower beds, which were full of insects – hoverflies, ladybirds and 

more. We saw five species of butterfly: Brimstone, Small Copper, Comma, Meadow Brown and Holly Blue. 

An unexpected find was a young Grass snake. It wasn’t looking too healthy, but it’s good to know they are around on 

Harrow Weald Common. 

Rosie Etheridge 

MONDAY 14TH AUGUST – EVENING WALK IN CANONS PARK 

We were hoping to see some birds but they were conspicuous by their absence, so we 

studied the flowers and trees instead. There is an area set aside for wildflowers, but 

Joanne was disappointed to see that some of the species were non-native. There are also 

some beautiful (non-native) specimen trees in Canons Park, including cedars, swamp 

cypresses, magnolias and a tulip tree. The shrubs are interesting too. Margaret pointed 

out a Garrya elliptica. (see picture)  

Meanwhile John showed us some nail galls on a Lime leaf, 

caused by the gall mite Eriophyes tiliae, and leaf mines on 

Horsechestnut, caused by the micro-moth Cameraria ohridella (see picture), and on 

Hawthorn, caused by the micro-moth Lyonetia clerkella. 

After the walk Joanne kindly invited us back to her home for refreshments. 

Rosie Etheridge 

 

WE END WITH ANOTHER POEM CHOSEN BY MARIAN SARTIN 

Marian writes: We learnt at Geoff’s funeral back in March, that he and Dorothy liked poems by John Clare, so with 

them in our thoughts I have chosen the following verse... 

 

Little Trotty Wagtail 

by John Clare 1793-1864 

Little trotty wagtail he went in the rain, 

And tittering tottering sideways he ne’er got straight again. 

He stooped to get a worm, and look’d up to catch a fly, 

And then he flew away ere his feathers they were dry. 

 

Little trotty wagtail he waddled in the mud, 

And left his footmarks trample where he would, 

He waddled in the water, pudge and waggle went his tail, 

And chirrupt up his wings to dry upon the garden rail. 

 

Little trotty wagtail you nimble all about, 

And in the dimpling water pudge you waddle in and out. 

Your home is nigh at hand, and in the warm pigsty. 

So little Master Wagtail I’ll bid you a good-bye. 

 

---o--- 


